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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
August 9, 2011
Glasgow Public Library
ROUGH DRAFT
Council Members Present:  Susan Wood, Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Monica Dock, Ruby Clark, Boyd Walker.
Also Present:  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham, Town Attorney Tom Simons, Town Sgt. Jeff Grimm, Town Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust, STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin.
Guests Present:  Sonny Williams; Caleb Keckler; Linda & Randolph Johnson; Sarah Funkhouser; Lynda Miller; Frances Sain; Reese McClanahan; Biff Johnson with Hurt & Proffitt; Larry Spangler; Roberta Anderson with The News-Gazette; Delegate Ben Cline. 
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Councilor Ruby Clark, followed by a brief prayer.

Mayor Sam Blackburn called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

Public Comment Period:
Sarah Funkhouser stated the new sign at the playground looks good; however about fifteen (15) years ago the playground at the park was named Kids Corner and the new sign says Glasgow Municipal Playground and wanted to know why the name had been changed.  Mrs. Funkhouser stated she had spoken with Mrs. Roberta Lyle, chair for the Parks and Recreation Committee and Mrs. Lyle did not know why the name had been changed.  Mrs. Funkhouser stated she and several other citizens would like for Council to consider changing the sign back to Kids Corner.  Town Manager Spitzer stated the other sign was made of plastic and was falling apart and the letters falling off.  Mr. Spitzer stated he had contacted Danny St.Clair to replace the sign and made the decision to change the name so there would be continuity with the others signs in Glasgow.  Mr. Spitzer stated the other concerned citizens were welcome to come to him and he would explain the name change.  Councilor Susan Wood asked how much the new sign cost and if it was the same size as the old sign.  Mr. Spitzer stated it was the same size, but on metal instead of plastic, and the cost was $100.  Ms. Wood asked if a sign could be put on the opposite side, facing into the playground with Kids Corner on it and if the cost would be the same.  Mr. Spitzer stated this could be done and would probably be another $100.

Review of Minutes:
Councilor Boyd Walker stated in the corrected minutes for July 12, 2011 on page _______  regarding Chapter 6, the vote was not unanimous on the tractor, as he had voted no on the John Deere tractor.  

Motion made by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Monica Dock to approve the minutes as presented.  
Carried by unanimous voice vote.   

Consideration of Bills:
Mr. Spitzer stated the distiller (circulates the water) listed for the Sewer Treatment Plant is in this year’s budget.
Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to pay bills listed and any other bills that may come up this month.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Committee/Commission Reports:
A.  Parks and Recreation Committee:  Mr. Spitzer stated the Parks and Recreation Committee met Monday, August 8, 2011.  The next “Music in the Park” is scheduled for Friday, August 19, 2011 from 7-9PM, with the band Dixie Outlaw playing.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Committee would like to reseal the basketball court before winter and use the inmates to do this.  Mr. Spitzer stated this should only take several hours with eight (8) inmates doing the job and using the sealant sold in buckets.  Councilor Roger Funkhouser asked what the cost would be and Mr. Spitzer stated approximately $200.  Mr. Funkhouser stated that if the court is going to be resealed, should go ahead and put new lines down, which were approved in the past.  Mr. Spitzer stated the stencils for the lines cost approximately $300 and the job can be done in-house or contracted out.  Mr. Funkhouser stated it would be cheaper to contract.  Mr. Spitzer stated his goal was to reseal the court every two (2) years and would have to redo the lines each time.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would get quotes for putting lines on the court.

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Ruby Clark to get quotes for putting lines on the basketball court and to go ahead with resealing the basketball court.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Councilor Ruby Clark asked who would do the sealing.  Mr. Spitzer stated using the inmates, who are here once per month, would be the most cost effective.  Mr. Spitzer sent pictures around to Council of upgrades done to the park and Town so far this year, which includes the track being repaved, barriers put up separating the parking area from the ball field, and the new piece of playground equipment.  Councilor Walker asked where the “Drive Carefully, We Love Our Children” signs came from coming down Sallings Mountain.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Committee had received donations.
B.  Planning Commission:  No report.
Police Activity Report:
Sgt. Grimm stated Council had a copy of his monthly report in their packets, and reported the following:  

1.  Received a complaint about the speeding on Anderson when there is a shift change at Mohawk.  Added more patrols in this area during shift changes and has requested Rockbridge County Sheriff Office to do the same.  
2.  “National Night Out” was a success, with approximately 180 attending.
3.  Community Watch is hosting a Community Picnic on Sunday, September 18, 2011 at the Park beginning at 4 PM.  There will be kick ball, corn hole, hotdogs, drinks.  Citizens are asked to bring a covered dish.
4.  Received several complaints about garbage cans that are on streets on Mondays and Tuesdays.  Complainants say there are cans with no lids and trash is being blown over and animals getting in the cans.  
Mr. Spitzer and Councilor Funkhouser stated it is in the Town Ordinance that trash cans are to have lids but has not been enforced.  Councilor Funkhouser asked what had been decided about the 15 MPH on dead end roads.  Sgt. Grimm stated he was to have spoken with Town Attorney Simons regarding this and had not.  Mr. Simons stated he and Sgt. Grimm would work on this for September meeting and could be changed by Resolution and voted on at October meeting.  Sgt. Grimm stated he would like Council to adopt 
25 MPH or less in residential areas.  Mr. Spitzer stated VDOT had put up two (2) new stop signs in the trailer park that were not there previously:  intersection of Anderson Street and 15th Street; intersection of Anderson Street and 14th Street.   
Old Business:

A. Concession Stand:  Mr. Spitzer stated the Parks and Recreation Committee and himself would like Council to adopt a Town Ordinance like Lexington, or a Resolution stating that non-profit organizations do not need a health permit during various events.  Mr. Spitzer stated this would help the Parks and Recreation Committee as well as other organizations using the concession stand.  Councilor Wood asked what would happen to the Town if someone got sick and Mr. Simons stated he thought it would be ok.  Mr. Simons stated Council should look at State Code 35.1-26 and go by this if decide to do this and vote on at the September meeting.  Mr. Simons stated this could be advertised just as the State Code is written and then at the Public Hearing changes could be made.
Motion by Mike Turner and Seconded by Monica Dock to advertise State Code 35.1-26 as written for the Town to be exempt from getting a health permit for the concession stand.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

B.  Engineering Services:  Mr. Spitzer stated Council had met with three (3) engineering firms to conduct a study of Glasgow’s water and sewer lines, and asked for questions.  Mr. Spitzer stated there was a representative present from Hurt & Proffitt.  There were no questions.  Mr. Spitzer stated Council needed to make a decision on the engineering firm of their choice as VDH grant applications need to be submitted by the last week of August.

Motion by Susan Wood and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser to approve Hurt & Proffitt as the engineering firm to do the study for Town of Glasgow water and sewer lines and to proceed with the VDH grant applications.
Carried by unanimous raising of right hand.

Biff Johnson of Hurt & Proffitt told Council he appreciated Council’s vote and looked forward to working with the Town of Glasgow.

C.  Bridge at End of Blue Ridge Road:  Mr. Spitzer stated he had met with representatives from CSX Railroad, Virginia Department of Game & Inland Fisheries (VDGIF), and Rockbridge County on Thursday, August 4, 2011.  Mr. Spitzer stated that the culvert could be replaced, as well as fencing put up by VDGIF  to keep people off the tracks.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would be in contact with VDGIF to get this started in the near future as this is the first step before putting up the fence as well as a shelter under the tracks.  Mr. Spitzer stated CSX wants VDGIF to pay for the culvert, which is about $8,000.  Mr. Spitzer stated he is still moving forward with CSX on getting the land donated to the Town, but this might not happen for five (5) years. Delegate Ben Cline stated he is working hard in Richmond to find $8,000 for the VDGIF to pay for the culvert.  Mr. Spitzer stated he had met with Friends of the Rivers of Virginia (FoRVA) and they are interested in helping to put the shelter/canopy up after the Town takes possession of the land.
Mr. Simons stated he is still working with Rockbridge County regarding the land/boundary issue with Tom McFaddin, ??? McClure, and ??? Smith.

New Business:  

A. Frances Sain – Noise Ordinance Variance:  Mr. Spitzer stated Mrs. Sain had requested a Noise Ordinance Variance for Sunday, September 4, 2011 from 5PM to Midnight.  Councilor Wood asked Mrs. Sain if she had spoken with her neighbors, and Mrs. Sain she had, that most of them were invited.  Mr. Spitzer stated Mrs. Sain also had three (3) signatures on the back of her request of neighbors giving their consent.  
Motion by Boyd Walker and Seconded by Mike Turner to approve the Noise Ordinance Variance for Sunday, September 4, 2011 from 5PM – Midnight.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

B.  Pineland Trailer Park:  Mr. Simons stated he had sent a letter to the owner of Pineland Trailer Park, Mrs. Judy Loughhead, regarding the conditions of the Park.  Mr. Spitzer stated he had gone through the Park today and made detailed notes.  Mr. Spitzer stated that Councilor Funkhouser and Sgt. Grimm had also made notes.  Mr. Spitzer stated he had given the list of violations, based on Town Ordinances, to Town Attorney Simons.  Councilor Funkhouser asked how long Mrs. Loughhead had to get the problems corrected and Mr. Simons stated she had sixty (60) days from date of the meeting when the motion was made, which was July 12, 2011.  Mr. Simons stated to be fair to Mrs. Loughhead, she needed a detailed list by lot number.  Councilor Walker stated if Council would like to see a trailer park that is kept in good condition, to go look at the one in Arnolds Valley.  Mr. Funkhouser asked how long Mrs. Loughhead would have after received the detailed list by lot number.  Mr. Simons stated she would have another sixty (60) days from motion made tonight.  Mr. Simons stated at the end of the sixty (60) days if the work was not complete, the Town would go in and finish the work and charge Mrs. Loughhead.  Councilor Monica Dock stated the first letter just said there nuisances but they were not spelled out.

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Ruby Clark that since the determination of violations has been made at Pineland Trailer Park, for Mr. Simons to send Mrs. Loughhead a second letter detailing the violations by lot number.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Councilor Mike Turner asked if the sixty (60) days begins tonight and Mr. Simons stated yes.  Councilor Wood stated the Town had filled in pot holes at the Trailer Park but the road still looks bad and wanted to know if VDOT could fix the road.  Mr. Spitzer stated a request would have to be made to VDOT as the road does not belong to them.
C.  Pneumatic Guns:  Mr. Spitzer stated the General Assembly adopted a provision this past year that states that Town Ordinances can no longer prohibit pneumatic guns within Town limits as long as the area they are used in is private property and the property owner takes reasonable precautions to prevent projectile from crossing the bounds of their property.  Mr. Spizer stated Council needs to amend the Town Ordinance reflecting the new State Code.  Sgt. Grimm stated people had told him they were going to start shooting groundhogs and cats.  Councilor Wood stated there is a family practicing archery in their yard.  Sgt. Grimm stated he would like to encourage Council to take a stand and write a letter to the General Assembly regarding this and that Council knows what is best for the Town better than the Legislators do.  Councilor Funkhouser asked if this had to be advertised.  Mr. Simons stated he would advertise with the changes regarding the concession stand.  

Motion by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Mike Turner to amend the Town Ordinance regarding pneumatic guns as passed by the General Assembly and adding language about “reckless handling of firearms” so that Sgt. Grimm will have an enforceable Ordinance.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Mr. Spitzer stated it was time for Council to reappoint Mr. Tom Simons as Glasgow Town Attorney and Mr. Jeff Grimm as Town Sergeant if so desired.  

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to reappoint Tom Simons as Glasgow’s Town Attorney, and Jeff Grimm as Town Sergeant.
Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Councilor Walker stated Council needed to change the procurement procedures regarding purchase of Town equipment.  Mr. Walker stated the amount of money should be set and let the employees decide what equipment to buy, as they are the ones who use it and would know best.  Mr. Spitzer stated a policy adjustment could be made if that is what Council wants.  Councilor Wood stated she did not think Council should do this.  Councilor Wood stated employees should have input in the decision as well as Council.
Mr. Spitzer stated he and Councilor Funkhouser had attended an Appalachian Trail Community (ATC) meeting today.  Mr. Spitzer stated he is applying for a $500 grant for signage to the hiking shelter, and to have new maps made.  Mr. Spitzer stated the $500 is for promotion materials.  Mr. Funkhouser added the grant is not a matching grant.  Mr. Spitzer stated he is also submitting an application, with a deadline of September 1, 2011,  for Glasgow to become a ATC Town; the Town should know by October 1, 2011 if they have been chosen.

Councilor Funkhouser asked if Mr. Fitzgerald’s trailer will still be removed by August 18th.  Mr. Simons stated he had received a letter from Mr. Fitzgerald’s lawyer stating their position.  Mr. Spitzer stated Mr. Fitzgerald has been working on the trailer since the last meeting.  Mr. Simons stated that Council could revisit the decision.  Mr. Funkhouser asked what would happen if this goes to court.  Mr. Simons stated Mr. Fitzgerald’s lawyer would apply for an injunction and Mr. Simons would fight the  injunction in Circuit Court.  Councilor Dock stated the trailer now looks like a building and the old building has been torn down, which was in the agreement.  Mr. Simons stated since Council already voted to remove the trailer, they would have to vote to revisit the decision.  Mr. Funkhouser asked how expensive this would be if go to court.  Mr. Simons stated it is not cheap.  Mr. Simons stated that at least an initial injunction hearing would be required and Mr. Fitzgerald would appear before the judge and try to convince him that by removing the trailer, he would suffer irreparable damage.  Councilor Walker stated that Mr. Fitzgerald only had to comply with Town Ordinance, not what an individual thinks it should look like.  Mr. Simons stated yes, Mr. Fitzgerald would have to comply with Town Ordinance and what was written in the three (3) agreements/extensions he signed, and then the decision could be revisited if so desired by Council.  
Motion by Boyd Walker and Seconded by Susan Wood to revisit the decision made on the removal of Mr. Fitzgerald’s trailer if he has complied with Town Ordinance and the three (3) agreements/extensions he signed with the Town.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Mr. Spitzer stated all Council members will go look at the trailer and then have to call a special meeting before Thursday, August 18, 2011 to decide if Council wants to revisit the decision.

Mr. Simons stated Council had also authorized Mr. Fitzgerald to hook his trailer to Town water and sewer after his house burnt and asked what the status of the burned house was. 

Councilor Dock stated the house should be condemned as it is a safety hazard.  Mr. Simons asked if Mr. Fitzgerald had received insurance money for the house yet.  Mr. Spitzer stated he had received the money and the money was gone.  Mr. Simons asked if a building permit had been posted.  Mr. Spitzer stated no.  Councilor Funkhouser stated Council will have to take action if Mr. Fitzgerald does not do something to the house soon.  Councilor Dock stated she was talking about any unsafe property in Town, not just Mr. Fitzgerald.  Councilor Ruby Clark stated Mr. Fitzgerald had been given twenty (20) business days to have his trailer hooked to Town water and sewer.  Mr. Simons confirmed, stating the letter sent to Mr. Fitzgerald giving permission to hook his trailer to Town water and sewer was dated April 20, 2011, and the permission would have expired May 4, 2011.  Councilor Dock stated that Mr. Fitzgerald may have assumed  the continuance was given as he never heard back from Council, and the issued needed to be addressed formally.  

Motion by Boyd Walker and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser to give Mr. Fitzgerald until August 30, 2011 to keep his trailer hooked up to Town water and sewer, and for Mr. Spitzer to send Mr. Fitzgerald a letter stating this.  

Carried by unanimous raising of right hand.

Councilor Dock stated Council needed to find out how much time Mr. Fitzgerald is allowed to begin work on his house before send a nuisance letter.  Mr. Simons stated he did not believe there is a specific timeframe; however, if Mr. Fitzgerald had already been fully reimbursed and had not purchased a building permit, then the house would be considered a nuisance and Council would have the authority to call the Health Inspector and/or Fire Marshall to look at it and give Council a letter stating the house is a safety hazard.  Mr. Spitzer stated all nuisance letters are given ten (10) business to respond.  Councilor Wood stated a letter needed to be sent to Mr. Fitzgerald immediately telling him to be at the September 13, 2011 Council meeting and state his intentions for the burned house, and that if he says he is not going to do anything, then the Town could send the nuisance letter.  

Councilor Walker stated the grass had finally been mowed at the foreclosure at 10th & McCulloch Street.  Councilor Clark stated the man cutting the grass for the mortgage company said he would cut the grass every two (2) weeks but the company would not let him cut the vegetation growing up the back of the house, and he was not sure if he was supposed to cut the bank.  

Councilor Clark asked if a workshop was scheduled for August.  Mr. Spitzer stated he did not have one on his calendar.  

Mr. Spitzer stated the Planning Commission will meet next week.

Meeting adjourned by Mayor Blackburn at 8:26 PM.
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